
SM-1 Project Update, January 10, 2019 

Dear SM-1 Stakeholders, 

Thank you for signing up to receive periodic updates regarding the ongoing efforts to decommission and 
dismantle the deactivated SM-1 former nuclear power plant at Fort Belvoir. This is the first of what will 
be several stakeholder updates that we’ll be sending over the course of this project. 

We are still in the early planning stages of this project, but as part of our commitment to open and 
transparent communication, we will be sending stakeholder updates as we reach major project 
milestones and especially when there are opportunities for stakeholders to interact with the project 
team and provide feedback. 

Our first opportunity for stakeholders to meet with team members, ask questions and provide direct 
feedback will be later this month. We’ll be hosting information sessions both on- and off-post and look 
forward to hearing from the community.  

The project team will be on-post at Thurman Hall (Building 247) during the afternoon and evening of 
January 28 to discuss the project, get feedback and answer questions from interested members of the 
Fort Belvoir community who work and live on post. The afternoon session will consist of an open house 
period with information posters where the public can meet and interact with USACE and Fort Belvoir 
personnel working on the project from 1pm to 3pm, with a formal presentation scheduled to be given at 
2pm followed by questions and answers. The evening session will begin with another open house 
session from 6:30pm to 7:30pm, which will be followed by a formal presentation about the SM-1’s 
history and ongoing decommissioning planning and a subsequent question and answer session and 
additional poster availability from 7:30pm to 8:30pm. 

The following evening, January 29, the project team will be hosting a similar information session off-post 
at Fairfax County’s South County Government Center (8350 Richmond Hwy, Alexandria) for anyone on- 
or off-post interested in providing feedback and learning more about the project. The session will 
consist of an open house period with information posters where the public can meet and interact with 
USACE and Fort Belvoir personnel working on the project from 6:30pm to 7:30pm, which will be 
followed by a formal presentation about the SM-1’s history and ongoing decommissioning planning and 
a subsequent question and answer session and additional poster availability from 7:30pm to 8:30pm. 

Our team wants to understand any concerns the community may have as we move forward with our 
planning, and also provide vital project information, as well. 

The SM-1 project team is also committed to a fair, open and transparent contracting process. As part of 
that commitment, we are hosting an Industry Day on February 8, also at Fairfax County’s South County 
Government Center. Contractors interested in more information regarding this Industry Day, including 
instructions on how to RSVP, can see the full official notice on FedBizOpps.gov at 
https://go.usa.gov/xEbrQ.  

As a reminder, the deactivated SM-1 former nuclear power plant on Fort Belvoir has been deactivated 
since the early 1970s. The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Baltimore District is a Regional Radiological 
Center of Expertise and has been designated to carry the SM-1 decommissioning and dismantlement. 

https://go.usa.gov/xEbrQ


Completed in 1957, the SM-1 nuclear reactor at Fort Belvoir was the first nuclear power facility in the 
United States to be connected to a public utility grid. Over several years, it provided power primarily to 
Fort Belvoir and served as a training facility for nuclear technicians from all military branches before 
being deactivated and partially decommissioned in the early 1970s.  

The initial dismantlement and decommissioning involved the removal of a majority of the radioactivity 
from the site, including the removal of the nuclear fuel and control rods, decontamination work around 
the facility, radioactive waste removal, and the sealing of the Reactor Containment Vessel which holds 
the Reactor Pressure Vessel and other reactor components. 

USACE is working to develop and finalize the various planning documents for the final decommissioning 
and dismantling of the facility.  

We want to take this opportunity to emphasize that safety is the team’s number one priority for this 
project. The safety and health of the installation, the local community and our workers are paramount 
to the success of our project. We will be using proven controls and precautions to address safety and 
other engineering details during all stages of the decommissioning of the SM-1.  

Just recently, the Baltimore District’s expert team safely completed the decommissioning of another one 
of the Army’s deactivated nuclear reactors – the MH-1A on the STURGIS barge in Galveston, Texas. We 
are excited to build on that record of success and safety as planning moves forward for the SM-1 
decommissioning and dismantlement. 

As the team continues through the planning phase, we have begun initial market research to assess 
what companies may be able to implement this large, unique and complex project. This is just the first 
of many steps our team will be taking to ensure a fair, open and transparent contracting process. We 
anticipate issuing a draft request for proposals for a decommissioning contract in the first half of 
calendar year 2019 to solicit industry feedback with a formal RFP later in the year and an anticipated 
contract award date around the middle of calendar year 2020. 

You can read more about the project and the SM-1’s unique history in this feature online that is also in 
the current edition of Fort Belvoir’s garrison newspaper, the Belvoir Eagle - 
http://www.belvoireagleonline.com/. 

We have also recently launched a web site for the SM-1 project where additional information is 
available - www.nab.usace.army.mil/Missions/Environmental/SM-1/  

And, as always, feel free to e-mail any questions or concerns you may have to Baltimore District’s 
Corporate Communication Office at CENAB-CC@usace.army.mil. 
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